Academic Senate

October 26, 2010

Minutes

Attendance

Virgil Adams, Simone Aloisio, Julia Balén, Michael Berman, Andrezej Bieszczad, Elizabeth Bingham, Kim Bluitt, Geoffrey Buhl, Catherine Burriss, Renny Christopher, Stephen Clark, Minder Chen, Nancy Deans, Colleen Delaney-Rivera, Dennis Downey, Marie Francois; Therese Eyermann, Philip Hampton, Beth Hartung, Debi Hoffmann, Nicole Ipach, Karen Jensen, Antonio Jiménez-Jiménez, Sean Kelly, Jacquelyn Kilpatrick, Julia Wilson, Jim Meriwether, Brad Monsma, Michelle Moon, Nancy Mozingo, Dennis Muraoka, Dawn Neuman, Luda Popenhagen, Carl Reed, Paul Rivera, Sue Saunders, Tom Schmidhauser, Sadiq Shah, Peter Smith, Judy Swanson, Jane Sweetland, Kaia Tollefson, Billy Wagner, Cindy Wyels Greg Woods.
Approval of the Agenda

-the meeting was started at 2:42 p.m. for information items only because there was no quorum. 

-quorum was reached at 3:01 p.m.; at this time M. Francois moved to approve the agenda; C. Burriss seconded; approved

Approval of the Minutes

-C. Burriss asked to be added to the list of attendees at the meeting of October 5, 2010. 

-quorum was reached at 3:01 p.m., approval of the minutes was moved by J. Kilpatrick, seconded by G. Wood-approved.

Intent to Raise Questions

-In response to J. Balen’s question about Outlook Calendar issues: 

-M. Berman replied, “We don’t have enough information to know if there is a systematic problem with the calendar. We asked Dan Wakelee to send a request to report any anomalies to the Help Desk so we can collect them and look for a pattern. That message was sent October 11.

-The problem reported by Bill Adams regarding emails from students in Blackboard being sorted to Junk Mail has been fixed.”

-In response to K. Tollefson’s question about the Islands Café workers:

-E. Blaine replied “Last year, Sodexo management (2 employees) received benefits. Some staff were eligible to receive benefits if they paid for them personally. Hourly employees did not receive benefits. This year’s, salaried staff receive a benefits package. Hourly staff do not receive benefits.” 
Chair Hartung reported that she had sent a follow-up question; a reply not yet received.

New Questions

-J. Meriwether asked the Provost about tenure track faculty hired on the non-state side. Can she provide some information at our next meeting on the parallel structure that appears to be emerging in Extended University, which has its own programs, administration, and tenure track hires? How does this parallel structure fit into our vision of the University?

-T. Itkonen asked: "With the new entry road and the bus stop to be located by the Hub area where the road comes in, how can elderly OSHER students get to Broome? For some of them, it is too long of a walk due to physical ailments. It is a successful program, and those elderly learners have lively discussions on the bus (which I use). How can the university support them getting to class? Or will the OSHER classes have to be moved closer to the bus stop so that the health of these enthusiastic learners will not be compromised?"
-A.J. Bieszczad would like to know if there are any future plans to block traffic in the front of the library in an effort to make pedestrian crossing safer. 
Report from the Provost

-The Provost will discuss J. Meriwether’s question at the next Senate meeting. She would like to have an open discussion about why self-funded programs jump ahead of state funded programs. 

-We now have an opportunity with Agroscience, with the Agromin Company; the Foundation office is talking to faculty about a possible program that could take the form of an emphasis that would bring together different areas. 

-The Academic Planning Council has approved the MS in Coastal Sustainability.

-Island View Orientations scheduled, based on availability of rooms, for June 21, June 24, June 28, July 5, and July 8.

-Per J. Sweetland we have received additional funding from the state to admit an additional 400 new students for Spring 2011. It will be difficult to hit that number because just last month we were instructed to drive down enrollment in order to not be penalized. Requirements for Spring applicants will have the same level of integrity as before, but we will have a softening of deadlines. We are now open for second baccalaureate students and are expecting about 50 new post-bac students.

-CI is now approved to start a chapter of the Red Balloon Project, with help from M. Francois.

-Please remember that when you rent a car or a van, you can direct bill the University instead of paying individually. Contact the Provost’s office with any questions about this policy.

-In reference to the reorganization, there is a board with plans in her office, please stop in during her open office hours to talk with her about them.

-M. Francois has helped us sign up for the Red Balloon project.

-The search committee for the “Dean’s position” has been created and is representative of every area that had a volunteer. 

-The first candidate for the School of Education will be on campus November 1st and the second candidate will be here later in the month; please try to attend the sessions if you are available. 

Report from the Senate Chair

-Chair Hartung introduced the ASI  representative to Senate, Elizabeth Bingham. She also welcomed Kim Bluitt who is the new Director of Corporate and Foundation Relations. 

-If you are interested in serving as a Faculty Trustee, the application deadline is December 20th. Applicants must be tenure-track faculty. 

Report from Statewide Senators

-B. Wagner reported we still do not have a faculty trustee, however, the nomination period for the next term, which begins on July 1, 2011, has begun.  

-He also discussed the problem with the plan to increase CSU enrollment for Spring 2011. If we meet the targets the system will be admitting approximately 44,000 students next semester and will then be underfunded for the next year. There is also a possibility that our budget may be cut in the Spring; the CA budget is in the red and there will need to be a revise by January or February. It’s a moving target.

-The statewide senators are also continuing discussions about lower division transfer pathways and SB 1440.  Conversations are occurring between CSU faculty and community college faculty, to figure out how to ease transitions.

First reading item:  SR 10-01(A) and (B)

-Chair Hartung prefaced the resolutions saying they are the result of a grievance brought last year by CFA about the process by which faculty would be able to place their information in their files.  R. Christopher came to the Senate Executive Committee to request the “will of the Senate” on how to proceed. The Resolutions put forward are identical except the last part where one supports Academic Affairs storing the SRT results online, using the server as an extension of the file. Resolution B supports the CFA position, and would continue the current process of printing and filing a hard copy of the SRT results in the file. Chair Hartung then called on both R. Christopher and J. Yudelson, CFA President to speak.

-R. Christopher says the Arbitrator ruled that is was unarbitrable, therefore he was not going to order the campus to put paper copies into the files, as noted in a footnote in the decision. In her opinion, that leaves it open and the Chancellor’s Office has told her to declare the server an extension of the personal file and store it there. R. Christopher told the Chancellor’s Office that she would follow the will of the Senate as the voice of faculty. She has submitted a list of all those who would have access to the server and the Chancellor’s Office is not included on the list of those that would have access., She would be happy to supply the list to anyone that would like to see it. 

-J. Yudelson said this was a matter under dispute, that CFA believes the Chancellor’s Office will have access to electronically stored documents. He reported that both parties acted in good faith during bargaining and were able to reach agreement on everything except this. The bargaining team felt that it was in the best protection for all faculty to continue to place the results in the physical file and they took this to an independent arbitrator to rule on this. The arbitrator agreed with them saying the matter was “not arbitrable.” CFA supports Resolution B as the best solution. 

-R. Christopher stated again that the Chancellor’s Office will not have access to our online evaluation system. She said no one has ever proposed this, and that she would never have agreed to it if they had. 

-S. Kelly reported that he was one of the faculty representatives who drafted Resolution B, and that at the last Senate Exec meeting two important statements were taken out that should not have been removed. #1 is that CBA sets the terms and conditions of employment. #2 for that reason, the faculty senate has no jurisdiction to decide this issue. He stated that CFA has a responsibility to protect faculty and follow the CBA, and the CBA says thi sis how it’s going to be done. This piece of the CBA is up for discussion under current negotiations and may be changed later but not at this time. 

-Parliamentarian G. Woods said that if we are going to discuss this it needs to be moved and seconded.

-N. Deans moved to discuss, L. Popenhagen seconded. 

-S. Aloisio pointed out that a grievance was not filed on this matter; it’s just an impasse. The arbitrator did not decide on this matter because this is already decided in the contract. S. Aloisio said that we are supposed to be evaluated on our file, and the question is in defining what our file is. He noted that he believes our portfolio is part of our file by reference. 

-R. Christopher responded that the portfolio is only part of our file for a temporary period. This is not a proposal to incorporate things by reference, which is a technical term used in the CBA to refer to RTP portfolios for the duration of that evaluation cycle only. This proposal is to declare that the PAF is kept in two formats permanently: paper and electronically.

-S. Aloisio indicated that he was at the meeting where a person from the Chancellor’s Office stated that they could do whatever they wanted with their servers.

-J. Balen indicated that it comes down to a question about who owns the server. 

-R. Christopher replied that our data is not stored on a Chancellor’s Office server. We contract with a company, AMS Course Eval, like we contract with Blackboard and People Admin. The Chancellor’s Office has nothing to do with it and has no access. Our local administrator, Nathan Revard, decides who gets access to what on our campus.

S. Aloisio said he does not feel that they have given enough assurance that this data would be secure, which was his main objection to making the server an extenion of the file.

-A.J. Bieszczad would like to see the service level agreement. R. Christopher responded that it was supplied to CFA. 

-P. Hampton questioned Robert’s Rules about having two similar resolutions. 

-Chair Hartung said that the two resolutions reflected the fact that Senate Exec was divided on the issue.

-G. Wood replied that it is clear we should be talking about one resolution, but they only differ by one sentence. We have to do one thing or another.

-P. Hampton suggested that Senate Exec conduct a straw poll to get a sense of which resolution has more support, and then bring only one resolution forward.

-J. Meriwether said it was initially Chair Hartung’s intent to bring one resolution .forward; however, Senate Executive Committee wanted to give the faculty two options. 

-S. Kelly stated that regardless of what we want, the terms and conditions of employment as outlined in the contract can’t be changed. 

-R. Christopher responded that it was not that clear because there was no provision in the CBA that said it had to be a paper file. At SCSU they are in their fourth year of electronic storage, and their CFA chapter has not challenged it.

-G. Buhl would like a clarification of why the paper copy is so onerous? The Senate was swayed previously by an economic argument in going to electronic evaluations. If this process of making paper copies is arduous and costly, maybe explaining that would be helpful. 

First reading item:  SP 10-02

-V. Adams says this provides a way for faculty to make extra money. If a grant allows it or if there is a funding source other than state funds, faculty can apply for a GRIF  and get a one year increase in pay. 

-M. Francois recommended grammar correction on paragraph 2 of the policy; the changes were made. 

-N. Deans raised the question of why lecturer faculty are not included in this policy? 

-C. Wyels moved to discuss; G. Woods seconded

-V. Adams said he had no answer in resonse to N. Deans’ question.

-R. Christopher replied that the classification standard was restricted to full-time faculty, which would include full-time lecturers.

-C. Wyels suggested a friendly amendment that would add full time lecturers to the available faculty. She requested that FAC consider this request, and come back to Senate with their recommendation.

Reports from Standing Committees

Committee on Committees

-N. Parmar announced that the elections for the ORSP task force had concluded and the final results will be available by the end of the week. 

Committee on Centers and Institutes

-No Report

Curriculum Committee

-P. Hampton reported they were smothered in classes and course modifications, they hope to bring to Senate a definition for certificate standard. They will be aligning the mission outcomes in the future too.

Fiscal Policies

-K. Tollefson reported they met with the Provost to review the budget and the plan for moving forward with the hiring of the tenure track faculty. Plans are in place for the Provost’s Faculty Resource Fund and the President’s Summer Scholar program to go forward again this year; external evaluators will again be contracted to review proposals.

General Education

-G. Buhl said they are continuing to review requests on student learning outcome changes; this process can be streamlined by e-mailing G. Buhl or L. Matjas. The committee is working on a proposal that would award credit for military service. 

Student Academic Policies and Procedures

-No Report

Professional Leave Committee

-S. Kelly reminds everyone that the deadline is fast approaching.

Faculty Affairs

-V. Adams reported they continue to meet on a regular basis.

Reports from other Committees/Centers on Campus

-J. Balen invited everyone to the Bracero closing ceremonies.

Announcements

-C. Reed reported the Athletic Search Committee interviewed four candidates for the women’s soccer coach position and they are hoping to make an offer next week. 

-C. Delaney-Rivera asked why faculty were not included in the hiring process since the position is classified as a faculty position and why were they not invited to meet with the candidates?

-C. Reed replied that this was a pilot hiring process, we will evaluate the process and come up with a new plan for the next search. 

-C. Wyels inquired who the term “we” referred to? 

-C. Reed replied that the discussion was between, himself, R. Christopher, the President, and G. Sawyer. 

-B. Monsma asked if any faculty were included in the search committee?

-C. Reed responded by naming members of the search committee, which included faculty member C. Wyels.

-J. Yudelson urged everyone to go out and vote; it is very important. If anyone is interested in precinct walking, please contact him. He also assured the Senate that even though negotiations can become contentious at times, CFA officers have only the highest regard for Academic and Faculty Affairs offices and the people who work in them. 

-E. Bingham reported that all the CSU Student Governments were given the task to register 10% of the student population and we are one of only four campuses that met the goal. 

-J. Kilpatrick invited everyone to a brown bag to discuss the Early Start Program, scheduled for the following Wednesday.

-J. Kilpatrick is also working on the Graduation Initiative mandate from the Chancellor’s Office. Please email her with any information about what your program is doing, in addition to your classes, that will help your students graduate. 

Adjourn

-J. Balen moved to adjourn; G. Woods seconded. Meeting adjourned at 3:48 p.m.

